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BOLOGNA FOLLOW-UP GROUP

DECISION MAKING AND COMMUNICATION PROCEDURES
BFUG – decision-making and communication procedures

Purpose and structure of the paper:

This document is aimed at being the basis for discussion on the Bologna Follow-Up Group’s current modus operandi, mainly its decision-making and communication procedures, at the BFUG meeting in Alden Biesen (24-25th August 2010), with the final goal of discussing the current status quo, collecting the feedback from the BFUG members and then redrafting the paper for a possible endorsement in the first BFUG meeting of 2011. 

The need for such a paper stemmed from the discussion held in the BFUG meetings in Brussels (December 2009) and Madrid (February 2010), as well as in view of the increasing need for the Chairs of the BFUG to provide information about the BFUG functioning rules to external parties, as well as new members of the European Higher Education Area (EHEA).
The paper tries to outline the following elements for the BFUG and, as much as possible, for its sub-structures (Board, working groups, networks and the Bologna Secretariat): historical overview, role and composition, main functioning rules, decision making and communication rules. 
As the starting point for discussion, this paper tries to indicate where there are possible areas of uncertainty and/ or inconsistency. Finally, an annex of relevant documents has been inserted, since there has been no previous attempt to gather all the BFUG functioning rules into one document and hence an overview of what has already been documented might give the reader a better glimpse of the BFUG complexity.

The current Bologna Secretariat is the author of this document and assumes all the possible erroneous or partial interpretations generated by the difficulty to access all documents adopted by the BFUG since 2003. We hope that a thorough discussion over this first draft and the exercise of building a comprehensive EHEA archive currently underway will help in the finalisation of a consensual documented overview of the BFUG decision making and communication procedures in the beginning of 2011.

Introduction:

The Bologna Follow-Up Group (BFUG) has been the structure supporting the Bologna process in-between ministerial conferences since autumn 1999. It is charged with preparing the ministerial conferences and with overseeing the Process between these, including making decisions on matters that do not need to be referred to the Ministerial conferences or that have been delegated to it by Ministers. Its current configuration and scope was agreed upon by Ministers at their meeting in 2003 in Berlin and each European Higher Education Area (EHEA) country and consultative member has the authority to designate its BFUG representatives, according to internal procedures. It was also at this meeting that Ministers decided to establish a Bologna Secretariat, to be provided by the country or countries hosting the forthcoming ministerial meeting. Until then, secretariat support had been provided by the rotating presidency of the Process, which followed the EU presidency.
The informal nature of the Bologna Process has been influencing the way in which the BFUG meetings have been conducted and the degree to which the conduct of affairs has been formalized or made the subject of rules and regulations. The level of documentation regarding the BFUG proceedings or the role of the different BFUG actors has been relatively modest.

With the proclamation of the European Higher Education Area by the Ministers responsible for higher education in 2010, we have entered a new phase of in-depth implementation of the EHEA, and perhaps this could be an appropriate moment to document the already existing modus operandi of the BFUG meetings. This exercise is all the more meaningful as such a “working culture and decision making procedures” description would make it easier for new members of the BFUG to become accustomed with the way in which this follow-up structure conducts its work. It could also serve as a basis for assessing whether modifications may be needed as we move from the Bologna Process to the European Higher Education Area.

Historical overview of the BFUG structures

A short overview of the BFUG structure is found in the “Bologna Beyond 2010” report
:

Since 1999, Ministers have met every two years to assess progress made and to decide on new steps to be taken. The follow-up structure supporting the process in-between those ministerial meetings has emerged gradually; the arrangement as it exists now, was agreed upon by Ministers at their meeting in 2003 in Berlin.

“Ministers entrust the implementation of all the issues covered in the Communiqué, the overall steering of the Bologna Process and the preparation of the next ministerial meeting to a Follow-up Group, which shall be composed of the representatives of all members of the Bologna Process and the European Commission, with the Council of Europe, the EUA, EURASHE, ESIB and UNESCO/CEPES as consultative members. This group, which should be convened at least twice a year, shall be chaired by the EU Presidency, with the host country of the next Ministerial Conference as vice-chair.

A Board also chaired by the EU Presidency shall oversee the work between the meetings of the Follow-up Group. The Board will be composed of the chair, the next host country as vice-chair, the preceding and the following EU Presidencies, three participating countries elected by the Follow-up Group for one year, the European Commission and, as consultative members, the Council of Europe, the EUA, EURASHE and ESIB. The Follow-up Group as well as the Board may convene ad hoc working groups as they deem necessary. The overall follow-up work will be supported by a Secretariat which the country hosting the next Ministerial Conference will provide.

In its first meeting after the Berlin Conference, the Follow-up Group is asked to further define the responsibilities of the Board and the tasks of the Secretariat.”

The BFUG meeting in Rome on 14 November 2003 reacted to this request by Ministers and further defined the responsibilities of Board and Secretariat.

In 2005, Education International Pan-European structure (EI), ENQA and UNICE (now BUSINESSEUROPE) were accepted as additional consultative members of the Bologna Follow-up Group.”

However, within the “Bologna Beyond 2010” report, a recommendation is made for the role of the BFUG Board to change towards a more consultative role towards the BFUG Co-Chairs and the Secretariat in the preparations of the BFUG meetings. 

In their Leuven/Louvain-la-Neuve Communiqué, Ministers endorsed the already existing support structure as “fit for purpose” and decided to establish a co-chairmanship composed by the country holding the EU presidency and a non-EU country, which will be discussed later in this document.

BFUG - role and composition

It is now firmly established that the BFUG oversees the Bologna Process/ EHEA between the ministerial meetings and meets at least once every six months, usually for one-and-a-half days. In practice, the BFUG has generally met once a semester except in the semester leading up to a Ministerial conference, when a supplementary BFUG meeting has vernally been held, mainly to consider the draft communiqué.  

The BFUG has the possibility to set up working groups to deal with specific topics in more detail and also receives input from Bologna Seminars.  It is worth noting that in this respect, working methods have changed over time: prior to 2005, the emphasis was more on official Bologna seminar on specific topics, whereas after 2005 the emphasis shifted to a working group structure. In a sense, this also reflects the development of the Process, from a broad exploration of key issues to increased focus on policy development. In both cases, the BFUG validated the results and recommendation of the activities and prepared decisions to be made by Ministers. The BFUG also provides an opportunity for all members and consultative members to express their views on the recommendations and reports of the working groups even if the membership of these is, by necessity, limited.

In terms of membership, the European Higher Education Area (EHEA) currently has two categories: members (the 47 countries and the European Commission) and consultative members. 

To become a member of the EHEA, countries have to be party to the European Cultural Convention and to declare their willingness to pursue and implement the objectives of the Bologna Process in their own systems of higher education. A document (BFUG_BE-AL_21_8_Accession_Criteria), detailing the procedure to become and EHEA member has been prepared for the BFUG in Alden Biesen for consideration on whether the current membership criteria are fit for purpose. 

The Bologna Follow Up Group includes a non-voting category of members, generically called – “consultative members”, who represent stakeholder organisations and other institutions that have a European scope to their work and are instrumental in the implementation of the Bologna Process. The Berlin communiqué (2003) outlines the initial consultative members:

"Ministers entrust the implementation of all the issues covered in the Communiqué, the overall steering of the Bologna Process and the preparation of the next ministerial meeting to a Follow-up Group, which shall be composed of the representatives of all members of the Bologna Process and the European Commission, with the Council of Europe, the EUA, EURASHE, ESIB
 and UNESCO/CEPES as consultative members.”

With the Bergen communique(2005), the number of consultative members increased from five to eight, which is also the current number of consultative members within the Bologna Follow-Up Group:

„We endorse the follow-up structure set up in Berlin, with the inclusion of the Education

International (EI) Pan-European Structure, the European Association for Quality Assurance inHigher Education (ENQA), and the Union of Industrial and Employers’ Confederations of

Europe (UNICE) as new consultative members of the Follow-up Group.”

Explicit criteria for consultative membership were for the first time laid down by the Bologna Follow-up Group at its meeting in Mondorf on 1-2 March 2005 (see BFUG5_6 and BFUG(BE/Al) 21_8). 

At the same time, the BFUG established the category of “BFUG partner” for organisations that wish to be associated with the Bologna Process/the BFUG but do not meet the more demanding criteria for consultative membership. At present, the following four organisations are BFUG partners: EAIE, Eurocadres, Eurodoc, Euroscience. They are, for instance, included in the mailing list of the Bologna Secretariat for messages of general interest (e.g. invitations to seminars) and are also invited to send one representative each as observer to Ministerial Conferences.
The functioning of the BFUG meetings
The BFUG meetings play an important role in overseeing the implementation, following the ministerial conferences, while aiming at maintaining the momentum of the process. BFUG meetings have been, so far, hosted by one of the EHEA Chairs and are convened at least once every six months. The working language of the BFUG is English.
Each EHEA member and consultative member sends a maximum of 2 representatives to the BFUG meetings. Any exceptions to this rule have to be authorized by the BFUG Chairs. On every agenda point, each BFUG delegation is invited to express the position of the country, institution or organization in question on the respective matter.
The meeting’s documents should be circulated by the Bologna Secretariat at least fourteen days prior to the meeting, after being endorsed by the Chairs and Vice-Chairs of the EHEA and by the BFUG working groups/ networks Chairs (where appropriate). Every BFUG delegations should therefore have enough time to circulate the BFUG meeting documents within each specific consultation structures such as the national BFUGs. 

Within the BFUG meetings, thematic discussions can be scheduled, in order to detail a particular area of interest for the EHEA members. In order to interact with other policy areas, the BFUG will liaise with experts and policy makers from other fields, such as research, immigration, social security, employment etc as necessary.

The BFUG Chairs lead the discussions on all the points on the agenda as well as declare the meeting open or closed. The Chairs shall conduct proceedings and sum up the conclusions whenever they deem necessary.  The Chairs may call to order a speaker who departs from the subject under discussion. The Chair shall retain the right to speak and to vote in her/his capacity as a BFUG delegate, except in cases where an additional national expert has been appointed to sit as a national representative.

The BFUG Chairs guarantee the good preparation and conduct of BFUG and Board meetings, ensuring that different points of view may be expressed in the debate. The Chair should, on each agenda point, formulate a conclusion of the debate that reflects the discussion and, where a vote is needed, should formulate the alternatives on which the BFUG is invited to vote. The Chair also conducts the vote.  The Chairs have the authority to invite experts/individuals to contribute to BFUG meetings under specific points for which they have the required expertise.

In this task the Chairs are supported by the Bologna Secretariat. The Chairs can also suggest closing the speakers’ list for each agenda point. After each agenda point, the Chairs draw the conclusion of the BFUG discussion, which will be included in the minutes of the meeting by the Bologna Secretariat as decisions of the BFUG. These minutes are then circulated to the BFUG members for feedback no later than fourteen days after the meeting. The BFUG members have the possibility to send amendments to the minutes, which will be taken into consideration by the BFUG Chairs in the process of finalizing the minutes. The final version of the minutes is adopted by the BFUG in the following meeting.

The current chairing of the EHEA arrangements have been endorsed by the ministers in and are detailed in the document BFUG (ES) 20_7c:

With the Leuven/Louvain-la-Neuve Communiqué the Ministers decided that in the future, the Bologna Process would be co-chaired by the country holding the EU presidency and a non-EU country. To put this decision into practice, the Bologna Follow-up Group at its meeting in Stockholm on 28-29 September 2009 agreed: 

· to treat the EU Presidency and the non-EU country as two chairs (rather than as chair and co-chair) to signal very clearly that the Bologna Process will be chaired on equal footing by the EU Presidency and a non-EU country.

· to leave it to each chairing team to define the exact division of tasks between the two chairs and the vice chair(s)

· to start the new chairing arrangement on 1 July 2010. 

· to apply the alphabetical order when designating the chair from a non-EU country. 

· to adjust the composition of the BFUG Board by replacing the three elected members with the outgoing, present and incoming non-EU chairs. 

This resulted in the following chairing arrangement up to the next Ministerial Meeting, at the occasion of which the arrangement should be evaluated and further established for the period until the following Ministerial Meeting in 2015.

	Semester
	EU-Presidency
	Chair from 
non-EU country 
	Vice-chair

	1 July – 31 December 2010
	Belgium
	Albania
	Romania

	1 January - 30 June 2011
	Hungary
	Andorra
	

	1 July – 31 December 2011
	Poland
	Armenia
	

	1 January - 30 June 2012
	Denmark
	Azerbaijan
	


The Chairs have a joint responsibility to take forward the aims and actions laid down by Ministers responsible for Higher Education in the Bologna Declaration and subsequent Communiqués of Ministerial Conferences. They chair both the Bologna Ministerial Meetings and the Bologna Policy Forum, as well as in the sessions of the Bologna Follow-up Group or BFUG Board meetings. They jointly represent the EHEA in European and international fora. The division of tasks between the Chairs will be decided in the beginning of the mandate by each pair of Chairs, with no obligation of maintaining the previous arrangement. 
In the decision-making process the Chairs assume the task to lead the way towards compromise in cases of controversy, and to provide political impetus for moving the Bologna Process forward.
BFUG Decision Making 

Except in the relatively rare cases where a vote is taken, the current decision making procedure within the BFUG is based on a consensual understanding that the Chairs of the BFUG summarize at the end of each agenda point. 

The BFUG rarely takes a decision through a vote. Usually the decisions are taken with the intention of reaching consensus and the conclusions are drawn by the Chairs of the BFUG. 

However, voting was needed in the past decade for situations such as:

· electing the host of the next ministerial conference

· selecting the BFUG Board member countries or 

· selecting the BFUG observers within the European Quality Assurance Register (EQAR) General Assembly.

Due to having a different BFUG endorsed procedure for each of these votes at very different points in time, more than one voting system currently exists. The voting systems have been defined for specific cases where a vote was deemed necessary and they remain in place as long as they are deemed appropriate by the BFUG. However, there is currently no clear procedure on which situations are regulated by a voting procedure or how a voting procedure comes into force or becomes obsolete.

For electing the host of the upcoming ministerial conference, the voting system has the following characteristics (as agreed for electing the host of the 2009 ministerial conference
):
· Eligible to vote: the European Commission (EC) and all full BFUG country members, with the exception of those bidding to host the event (Benelux countries; Croatia; and the Slovak Republic). Any country not able to attend BFUG will have the option of submitting a bid in a sealed envelope to the Secretariat before the meeting takes place.  

· BFUG participants will carry out any necessary consultation with their Ministers in advance of the BFUG meeting, to ensure they have a mandate to vote.  To assist with this, the Secretariat has re-circulated the original letters from the Benelux countries, Croatia and the Slovak Republic indicating their willingness to host the 2009 conference.  

· No additional information will be issued by the Benelux countries, Croatia or the Slovak Republic either before or during the October BFUG meeting.    

· Each country/EC will have two votes; the Secretariat will provide two ballot slips for this purpose.    

· The ballot will be secret.

· The outcome will be based on a simple majority of the number of votes cast.  In the event of a tie, there will be a second round. In the unlikely event of a further tie, the Chair will draw lots.   

· The votes will be counted by the Secretariat during the BFUG meeting, overseen by two tellers.  BFUG participants will be invited to volunteer to act as tellers at the start of the BFUG meeting.     

· The Chair of BFUG will write to the Ministers of the countries concerned, to advise them of the outcome of the vote.  This will have the effect of the two countries receiving the least votes withdrawing their offer to host the 2009 Ministerial conference.
For electing the Board countries, the voting system had the following characteristics (as agreed by the BFUG on 26th of February 2009 and documented in BFUG(CZ)16_3  - previous versions: BFUG9 5, BFUG13 10):

· Approximately one month prior to the BFUG meeting during which the election will be held, the Secretariat will contact all eligible BFUG countries to ask if they wish to stand for election. Nominations will be invited by an agreed deadline. This will normally be at least two weeks before the next BFUG meeting.  

· In the event that more than three countries indicate they would like to be considered for election to the Board, election will be by vote.  Elections will be held at the BFUG meeting immediately prior to the beginning of the mandate of the Board. It will be held by voting slips distributed at BFUG meetings. Voting will be by secret ballot.  The agreed voting procedures are as follows: 

· Candidates: all eligible countries that formally expressed their candidature by the agreed deadline;

· Number of votes: two voting slips per country
: members may vote for up to three nominees on each voting slip.  Only country members of BFUG and the European Commission may vote (i.e. not consultative members); 

· The three candidates receiving the highest number of votes on the first ballot will be elected. Should two or more countries be tied for third place, a second ballot will be held to determine which of these countries shall be the third country elected. 

· In any second ballot, BFUG members will vote for one of the countries tied for third place. The same voting rules apply as in the first ballot; there will be two voting slips per country and the European Commission. 

· The Secretariat will issue two voting slips to each country member and the European Commission at the BFUG meeting. The votes will be collected, counted and the results announced during the meeting.  The Secretariat will undertake this task, overseen by the BFUG Chair.

For electing the BFUG observers within the European Quality Assurance Register (EQAR) General Assembly, the voting system has the following characteristics (as agreed by the BFUG and documented in BFUG (SE) 19_7_rev):

· All countries participating in the Bologna Process are eligible to stand for election, except those that have already been observers to the Register Committee four times.

· The actual observer nominated by the elected country should be member of the BFUG.

· Nominations will be invited by an agreed deadline. 

· A maximum of two countries acting as observers to the Register Committee at the time may be re-elected.  

· In the event that more than five countries indicate they would like to become observers to the Register Committee, election will be by vote. Elections will be held at the BFUG meeting immediately prior to the beginning of the mandate of the Register Committee.  

· Candidates are all eligible countries that formally expressed their candidature by the agreed deadline;

· Each member of the Bologna Process and represented in the BFUG will receive two voting slips and may vote for up to five nominees on each voting slip; 

· The five candidates receiving the highest number of votes on the first ballot will be elected. Should more than two of the candidates standing for re-election be among the five countries to cast the highest number of votes, only the first two (in terms of number of votes) will be taken into account. 

· Should two or more countries be tied, a second ballot will be held to determine which of these countries shall be the second re-elected, or the fifth newly elected country.

In general, looking at the three described voting systems, each EHEA member country has two votes, on two separate ballot papers that will be used for the secret vote. The different approach between voting systems mainly lies within the right of the candidate countries to vote or not.  Thus, candidates have the right to vote in elections for the Bureau – which will no longer be needed with the new arrangements for Board membership following the co-chairing arrangements - and observers for the EQAR General Assembly, but not in votes on the venue of forthcoming monitorial meetings. The rule that candidates for the Bureau were not allowed voting for themselves, which is obviously unenforceable with a secret ballot, has been abandoned.

For the clarity of the voting procedures, the BFUG might consider to unify the voting procedures and endorse a general voting system, while also clarifying the situations in which a vote can/ should be taken and who can call for a vote. Voting has so far been regarded as a “last resort” solution and in many cases alternative options could be considered before casting a decisive vote (finding a compromise, postponing the issue on the agenda etc).

In this sense, a possible option would be keeping the current two votes per country, secret vote procedure, with the decision being taken with a majority of the votes cast. The issue of reaching a quorum was not mentioned so far and perhaps it would be advisable to clarify this matter as well. In case of a tie, the Chairs and Vice-Chair of the BFUG could cast the decisive vote. The Bologna Secretariat could aid in the voting procedure, with the possibility of the candidate BFUG members to delegate observers to the voting process.

BFUG Communication rules

The BFUG works according to its work plan, which is adopted after ministerial conferences and can, in theory, change according to the interest of the BFUG members. The BFUG communicates regularly with its sub-structures (working groups and networks) and the Board through regular updates of their work and through the Chairs of these sub-structures who are sometimes also BFUG delegates.  Working Group chairs who are not members of the BFUG may be invited to attend BFUG meetings for items concerning the working groups for which they are responsible, on the decision of the Chairs of the BFUG. The reports of the BFUG sub-structures have to be endorsed by the BFUG, prior to the ministerial conferences.
In the communication process, with the launch of the European Higher Education Area, a permanent EHEA website www.ehea.info was established, which will be serviced and maintained by the Bologna Secretariat with support from the Bologna Follow-up Group. 

From 1 July 2010 to 30 June 2012, the website will thus be maintained by the Romanian Bologna Secretariat. 
The pages of each BFUG member will be partially edited under the responsibility of their owners
, thus increasing the level of interactivity between the BFUG and the public. The pages concerning BFUG working groups and other substructures will be edited under the responsibility of the Chairs of working groups in cooperation with the Bologna Secretariat.
In the communication process, the BFUG Chairs are the main external representatives. They can delegate part of the external representation responsibilities to the Vice-Chairs, other BFUG members or the Bologna Secretariat. 
The Bologna Secretariat acts as a nexus of information. It is advisable that all internal and external communication made by the BFUG passes through the Bologna Secretariat in order to maintain an archive of the EHEA. As such, all messages that BFUG members want to transmit to the BFUG, Board or its substructures should be sent to the Bologna Secretariat, who will then circulate the information as appropriate.
Communication with actors outside of the BFUG is usually made by the Bologna Secretariat, in cooperation with other concerned parties (such as BFUG Chairs, Vice-Chairs or sub-structures Chairs).

BFUG Board  - role and composition

The responsibilities of the Board were defined by the BFUG during its meeting in Rome (14th of November 2003, document no BFUG 1_3). This document outlines the following role of the Board:

“The Board supports the Bologna Follow-up Group in its activities and has the mandate to provide efficiency to the management of the Bologna Process, assuring at the same time its continuity. As such, the responsibilities of the Board consist of co-ordinating and monitoring the effective implementation of the work programme. The following list, which is not exhaustive, illustrates the scope of this responsibility:

· overseeing the preparation of the next Ministerial Conference

by means of supporting and coordinating the realisation of the Bologna events, as described and listed in the work programme 2003-2005;

· providing support and assistance to new members as they seek to meet the objectives of the Bologna Process and, at the same time, looking after the effective participation of representatives of the candidate countries in the Bologna events;

· maintaining contacts with ENQA as it undertakes the work defined in the Berlin Communiqué;

· co-ordinating actions for the preparation of the stocktaking exercise for 2005;

· organising Working Groups composed by BFUG members and/or experts on special issues decided by the BFUG.

The BFUG may also delegate to the Board tasks it deems appropriate and necessary to achieve the objectives of the Bologna Process. In line with these responsibilities, the Board shall prepare issues for the BFUG. If urgent decisions have to be taken on specific matters, the Board will consult through e-mail the BFUG members before taking any decision.” 

Both the Independent Assessment of the Bologna Process and the Bologna Beyond 2010 report point to the need for redefining the role of the Board. The Bologna 2010 report suggests that “the Board should be maintained, but its terms of reference should be updated to turn it into an advisory committee for the Chair and the Secretariat to prepare BFUG meetings.” If such a decision is taken by the BFUG, the Board’s Terms of Reference could be redrafted accordingly. 

The composition of the Board changed in 2010, together with the adoption of the document “Briefing note for decision by the Ministers” (BFUG (ES) 20_7c).
The current members of the Board are:

· the EHEA Chairs double Trioka (the outgoing, present and incoming Chairs of the EHEA);

· the EHEA Vice-Chairs; 

· the European Commission;

· four consultative members (Council of Europe, EUA, ESU, EURASHE).

The proceedings of the Board meetings are recorded by the Bologna Secretariat, who is permanently invited to Board meetings.

Board – functioning and communication rules

The Board usually meets before each BFUG meeting. The host of the Board is normally one of the EHEA Chairs. The minutes of the Board meetings are circulated to Board members for comments and then endorsed in the next Board meeting. They are also circulated to the BFUG, which takes note of the information contained within. The communication between Board members is ensured by the Bologna Secretariat.

BFUG sub-structures

After each ministerial conference, the BFUG adopts its work plan in order to organize the follow-up work. Within the work plan, the BFUG can decide to set up different sub-structures – e.g. working groups (WG) and networks – whose specific nature and precise tasks (e.g. coordination, monitoring, preparing a report) are outlined in the respective terms of reference. Each WG or network is chaired by one or more BFUG members or consultative members. Their Terms of reference are adopted by the BFUG. Each BFUG sub-structure reports to the BFUG on a regular basis.
Working groups set up by the BFUG are in principle open to participation from all EHEA countries, the European Commission and the consultative members but also need to be of a workable size. The notion of “workable size” has never been defined and thus it is left to the BFUG and/ or the WG’s Chair(s) to decide what that size should be. As the groups work on behalf of the entire BFUG, their composition should reflect the diversity of the BFUG and the EHEA more generally. Where necessary, the groups can also decide to involve external experts. To keep the entire BFUG involved, the working groups will regularly report back to the BFUG. For a better communication process between the WG and the BFUG, it is good that the WG Chairs are also BFUG delegates. The final reports / conclusions should be submitted sufficiently early to allow the BFUG to give them due consideration before each Ministerial meeting.

Networks are meant to establish longer term cooperation between a large number of partners (potentially all countries and organisations participating in the Bologna Process). As thematic networks, these networks usually connect experts in a specific field (e.g. student support or qualifications frameworks) from different countries and organisations and allow them to share information and examples of good practice, to assist each other, and possibly also to develop new policies. The Bologna Secretariat ensures that the BFUG is informed of the activity of the Networks included in the BFUG work plan and provides assistance to the Network Chairs, upon their request and within the mandate of the respective network.
The Bologna Secretariat assists the work of the BFUG sub-structures, by preparing minutes and agendas, together with the WG or network’s chairs and aiding in the preparation of the background documents, if requested to do so. The communication within the BFUG sub-structure and between the BFUG/Board and the BFUG sub-structures is also ensured by the Bologna Secretariat, which acts as liaison for all members of the WG or network.
The composition of the BFUG sub-structure is defined by its Terms of reference. It has been unclear who decides whether or not a BFUG member can be part of the sub-structure, as the BFUG sub-structure composition is approved en bloc by the BFUG, together with the Terms of Reference. Usually, the Chairs of a sub-structure have informally taken that decision, but since the Terms of reference are adopted by the BFUG, one might ask what the BFUG role would be in the case a BFUG member is unhappy with the WG/ network’s Chairs’ decision. In most cases so far, all EHEA countries and consultative members that have wished to be a part of a BFUG sub-structure have been included, even if the request came after the Terms of reference were approved by the BFUG. Also, it is worth mentioning that BFUG sub-structure members do not have to be necessarily the same with the BFUG delegates. 
The length of the mandate of a BFUG sub-structure is usually defined in its Terms of reference, but it usually covers the time between two consecutive ministerial conferences BFUG sub-structures can extend their mandate under the same Chairs or with different ones, but always with the BFUG re-endorsing the updated Terms of reference. 

The BFUG work plan also contains Bologna seminars, which are included in the EHEA calendar of events. The conditions for an event to become a Bologna seminar were listed in the BFUG Work Plan 2009 – 2012: “In the early stages of the Bologna Process, a central function of the Bologna seminars was policy development. While international seminars and conferences can still play an important role in further policy development, the focus of the 2009-2012 period should be on communication and dissemination of the Bologna reforms.
Rather than having a limited number of “official Bologna Seminars”, there therefore is an open calendar of events, encouraging countries and organisations to arrange as many seminars, conferences and workshops as possible. 

For an event to be included in the calendar of events that is published on the official Bologna website, it obviously has to be related to the Bologna Process and should be organised or at least supported by one of the countries or organisations participating in the Bologna Process. Moreover, it should in principle be open to participants from all Bologna countries, which however does not exclude international events that have a more regional focus. Invitations, presentations, reports and conclusions can be published on the website and forwarded to the BFUG on request of the organisers.”

For an event to be included in the BFUG calendar, the organisers have to fill in a template provided by the Bologna Secretariat. The final decision on whether or not an event is considered a part of the BFUG calendar is not clearly attributed, but usually the Bologna Secretariat was left to make that decision, as it was also the Bologna Secretariat who administered the Bologna Process website. The Secretariat consulted with the BFUG delegate of the respective country where the seminar would take place and only included the event if supported by it. The BFUG should analyse whether the above mentioned arrangement is still a desirable one, especially since there are some areas of inconsistency with the rules above mentioned. For example, the EU Directors General for Higher Education (DGHE) meetings were sometimes included in the BFUG work plan, even though they are only open to EU countries’ delegates. This was explained by the thematic orientation of those meetings, which often overlapped with one of the Bologna thematic areas.
Bologna Secretariat

According to the Bologna 2010 report, the central task of the Bologna Secretariat is to support the work of the Bologna Follow-up Group at four levels: BFUG, Board, working group or networks and seminars. 

The Secretariat prepares draft agendas, drafts reports, notes and minutes and carries out the practical preparation for meetings as requested by the Chairs or organisers (in case of EHEA seminars). It is also at the disposal of the Chairs and Vice-Chairs to assist it in its tasks of finding compromise solutions, coordinating work and summarising situations. While the Chairs of the EHEA rotate every six months, the Secretariat provides continuity in proceedings.

Another task of the Secretariat that has become increasingly important is to provide up-to-date and reliable information about the Bologna Process/ EHEA (for both a European and a non-European audience) and to maintain an electronic archive. To fulfil those functions, the Secretariat makes use of the EHEA permanent website as central tool.

Finally, the Bologna Secretariat is asked to prepare the following ministerial conference. Up to now, the Bologna Secretariat has been provided by the country/countries hosting the following ministerial meeting, which led to a full rotation every two years. Seconding national experts has been a possibility that so far has not been used, except for the two national experts seconded by Austria and Hungary to the Benelux Secretariat when this Secretariat was prolonged for one year, until the 2010 ministerial conference.

According to the proposed 2010 – 2012 Secretariat terms of Reference, the primary function of the Secretariat will therefore be to provide neutral support to further the consolidation of the European Higher Education Area under the exclusive authority of the BFUG and its Chairs and Vice-Chairs.
More specifically, the functions include: 

· to provide administrative and operational support for the BFUG and its Board – including planning meetings, preparing background papers and minute-taking;

· to assist the BFUG and its Board in the follow-up work, including planning of activities and following up on BFUG decisions; 

· supporting Bologna working groups/ networks and carrying out any special tasks concerning the implementation of the work programme of the European Higher Education Area– including planning meetings together with the Chairs, preparing background papers and minute-taking;

· to maintain the European Higher Education Area permanent website and archives;

· to act as an external and internal contact point for the European Higher Education Area;

· to provide representation at external events, upon request of the organisers;

· to assist in the preparations of the upcoming ministerial conference.

As a part of the Bologna Secretariat’s activities, minute taking is perhaps the most visible aspect. Minute taking takes many forms within the BFUG, Board and its sub-structures. For the BFUG a more concise minute taking procedure was preferred so far – the drafting of outcomes of proceeding which included the main decisions taken and a more detailed account of what was considered to be relevant proposals or contradictory debates. An indication of who were those against and in favour of a specific proposal was also to be given. For the Board meetings, more detailed minutes were preferred so that the BFUG debates could fully benefit from the Board’s discussion. For the BFUG sub-structures’ minutes, the style was decided in cooperation with the sub-structures’ Chair(s) and members. The BFUG might consider to further clarify the style of minute taking or, if considered fit for purpose, to endorse the current arrangements.

As a part of the general communication responsibilities of the Secretariat, the maintaining of the EHEA permanent website and archives is a considerable task. In this respect, the continuous update of the website can only be achieved with the contribution of all BFUG members. This will be facilitated through the possibility of an interactive section within the national pages, as well as the pages of the BFUG sub-structures.

Proposed actions

In light of the described status quo, the BFUG is asked to:

1. Decide on whether to clarify the decision making/ voting procedures within the BFUG and its sub-structures in a follow-up document to be discussed and possibly endorsed in the March 2011 BFUG.
2. Discuss the current arrangements and provide feedback to the Bologna Secretariat, in order to facilitate the redrafting of this document.

3. Consider whether the BFUG/ Board need new Terms of Reference to be adopted by the Ministers in 2012, which can include a description of:

· the source of the terms of reference 

· the purpose, tasks and authority of the body in question;

· the composition of the body in question;

· arrangements for chairing and for identifying the chair;

· decision making rules;

· arrangements for calling meetings, possibly also the frequency of meetings;

· the period of validity of the terms of reference (could be for a fixed term or until changes are made)
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� Bologna Beyond 2010 report (Chapter 3, page 24)


� ESIB is now known as ESU – European Students’ Union.


� See document BFUG 9_9.


� This rule is intended to allow countries in which two Ministries are responsible for higher education (e.g. Belgium (Flemish and French Communities) and Germany (Federal and Lander level) to vote while ensuring that all countries have an equal number of votes.  Delegations decide who cast the votes on their behalf.


� The only exception being the national reports.
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